KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 8th NOVEMBER, 2010, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Paul Cuddihy, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning,  Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin,  Joe Reidy.
Apologies:
Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick, Cllr. John Coonan.
Also Present:


Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer and Mr. Adrian Waldron, Administrative Officer, Kilkenny County Council.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 4th October, 2010, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th October, 2010:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th October, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Paul Cuddihy
Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations
The Mayor expressed his congratulations and best wishes to the following:

1. The Kilkenny Lions Club on the launch of their 2010 Christmas appeal.
2. All involved in the organising of the Keep Kilkenny Beautiful Awards and congratulations to all those who received awards.  

3. Mr. Hugh Ryan on the launch of his book entitled “The Devil to Pay” telling the story of Alice Kytler and Deputy John McGuinness on the launch of his book “The House Always Wins”.
4. Savour Kilkenny on the success of their recent food fair.
5. All involved in the organising of the recent Sports Star Awards and congratulations to all those who received awards.

6. Everyone involved and who took part in the Nore Swim.

7. Movember Foundation on their efforts in raising vital funds and awareness during the month of November for men’s health, specifically prostate cancer.
8. Library Services on celebrating their 100th year anniversary.
9. Ossory Youth on celebrating their 25th anniversary.
10. All those who recently received awards at the People of the Year Awards celebrations and in particular to Cartoon Saloon who received the overall award.

11. O’Loughlins G.A.A. and Dicksborough G.A.A. Clubs on their recent County Final wins and the Mayor wished them the best of luck in the future.

12. St. Canice’s Parish on the opening of their new Neighbourhood Centre.

13. All those involved in the launch of Kilkenny Economics Programme.

Item No. 3:

Approval of Overdraft Accommodation.
The following resolution was passed:

Proposed By:

Cllr. P. Cuddihy

Seconded By:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
And Resolved:
“That, subject to the sanction of the Minister for the Environment and Local Government, Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves overdraft borrowings to a maximum amount of €4,000,000 for the year ending 31st December, 2011.”
Item No. 4:
Proposed Addition to Record of Protected Structures – Noreville House, Dublin Road, Kilkenny.
Mr. John Mulholland outlined the reasons for the report as circulated and following a discussion, it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council approved the addition of Noreville House, Dublin Road, Kilkenny, to the Record of Protected Structures for the Borough of Kilkenny.”
Item No. 5:
Presentation by IDA Ireland.

Ms. Siobhán McEvoy, Manager, South East Region, IDA Ireland, gave a presentation to the meeting on the involvement the IDA currently have in relation to job creation in the South East Region.  Ms. Evoy outlined the criteria for investment and complimented the work of Local Authorities in the processing of planning applications.
Following the presentation the Members thanked Ms. Evoy for attending the meeting and for her presentation.  Ms. Evoy responded to a number of questions raised regarding the following:

· Number of jobs targeted for the South East.
· Lack of investment in Kilkenny over the years.

· What can Kilkenny Local Authorities do to assist the IDA in their efforts to bring jobs to the South East.

· What are the issues that make it hard for the IDA to sell Kilkenny.

It was agreed that IDA Ireland would be invited back to a meeting of the Borough Council in six months to give an updated on progress.

Item No. 6.

Arts Grants 2010.
The Members decided to defer this item for discussion at the December monthly meeting.

Item No. 7.
Report on Extinguishment of Public Right of Way at Riverside Drive/Bishops Meadows, Kilkenny.
Following a discussion, the following motion was passed:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. David Fitzgerald

And Resolved

“that having considered the proposals, the submissions received, the report of the Senior Engineer circulated to Members on 3rd November, 2010, and having complied with the provisions of Section 73 of the Roads Act, 1993, it is hereby resolved:

1. That an order be made extinguishing the public right of way at Riverside Drive/Bishopmeadows, Kilkenny.

2. That the Order and Maps be duly signed and sealed by the Borough Council.

3. That the Order be effective from 8th November, 2010.”

Item No. 8.
Presentation of proposals for development of John’s Green.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald circulated a sketch of proposed improvement works at John’s Green.  He explained that the development will go through the Part 8 process which will involve public consultation and will give people in the area an opportunity to examine the proposed plans and make a submission should they wish.  Mr. Fitzgerald then explained the proposals in detail to the Members.
The Members expressed the importance of engaging with the local residents and residents groups and requested that the plans be on display in the Local Authority Offices in Johns Green House.

Members made the following requests:

· Consideration be given to the installation of electric charging points for electric vehicles 

· that the Local Authority liaise with the Gardaí regarding the provision of CCTV at public seating area
· provision of trees be included in the proposals.

Mr. Fitzgerald stated that it is the intention to carry out some leaflet distribution to residents in the area and agreed that the plans would be on display in the Council Offices in Johns Green House.
Item No. 9:

Taking in Charge of Robertshill Housing Estate.

Mr. John Mulholland outlined that the purpose of this item to the seek the Members approval to commence the Taking in Charge process of Robertshill Housing Estate and explained that the Council would try to do as much as possible to come up with measures to improve the Estate.
Following a discussion in which Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald informed the Members that a reconfiguration of the entrance will be carried out in the next three to four weeks, it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved:

“that the process commence for the taking in charge of Robertshill Housing Estate by Kilkenny Borough Council.”

Item No. 10:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Paul Cuddihy received 1st September, 2010.
It was agreed to defer this item for discussion at the December Monthly Meeting due to the absence of Cllr. Paul Cuddihy from the meeting.
Item No. 11:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Reidy  received 11th October, 2010.

It was:

Proposed by:
Cllr. Joe Reidy
Seconded by:
Cllr. B. Manning

“that Kilkenny Borough Council look at the feasibility of converting the Tea House in the Market Yard for use as a Public Toilet.”
Members expressed concerns re the use of the Tea House as a public toilet facility.  Following a discussion it was agreed that Mr. Fitzgerald would come back to the Members with a report on the matter.

Item No. 12:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin and Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick received 26th October,  2010.

The Members acknowledged that the proposal contained in the Notice of Motion namely, the prevention of passenger buses dropping and collecting passengers on Lower Patrick Street and the provision of an alternative city centre location for these purposes, is currently being carried out under the 2010 works programme.

Item No. 13:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin and Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick received 26th October,  2010.

Following a discussion, Members were of the opinion that the onstreet parking machines currently have the facility for parking to be paid for in accordance with the amount of money the customer pays.  However, it was agreed that the matter would be investigated.
Item No. 14:
Any Other Business

Park and Ride Scheme

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan requested that the Borough Council investigate the possibility of introducing a Park and Ride Scheme for the Christmas period.  

Christmas Market

Members requested an update on the whether the Christmas Market would be going ahead and if it will be confined to the Parade area.

In response, Mr. John Mulholland stated that the Market will be going ahead and that it is in the early stages of trying to decide on the best physical layout.  Mr. Mulholland agreed to come back to the Members as soon as details are available.

Halloween Celebrations

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin raised the issue of illegal fire works over the Halloween celebrations and asked that the possibility of holding organised Halloween celebrations in the Castle Park should be investigated and the O.P.W. should be approached with a view to making it happen next year.

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







